Minutes of Shalbourne Parish Council

Monday 10th March 2008
Kingston Room, 19.30-22.00
Public Session. 
Councillor Robert Hall 

Unitary Authority has received Royal Accent.  A transition Cabinet has been established chaired by Jane Scott and comprised of 8 members from County and 2 from District.  The new authority will come into effect on 1st April 2009
Council Tax rise will be 4.8% from County and 2.9% District.

There will be a number of meeting of the One-Council Community Area Boards representatives from the parish council are strongly recommended to attend. Next meeting 7th May at Marlborough Town Hall.
PC Bayliss 
Reported no real trends in the crimes in and around Shalbourne, thefts had been reported in November, criminal damage in December thefts of metal in March and an attempted horse theft in March from Stype.

Following on from the recent Policing survey there greatest concern expressed by the Parishioners had been speeding. This will now become the Community Policing priority in the coming three months.
Consideration of Planning Application K/58216/TR2 work on tress in a Cons Area at the Elms SN8 3QF

No objections.
Council Session
1.  Apologies for absence received from Councillors Byrne, Green and Hooper
2.  Receive declarations of personal and prejudicial interests. None
3. Approval of minutes of the last meeting. Proposed by Councillor Theobald and seconded by Councillor Preston
a. Review of Actions taken. 
	Item
	Responsibility 
	Outcome

	Storage of emergency sand bags



	RT
	KDC are willing to help with the storage costs (up to 50%) for a bunker that will hold 1t of sand which equates to 100 sandbags.
 

	Insurance Policy


	LG
	more work required suggest the need for a working party to review and obtain other quotes and present recommendations at the May meeting

	Society of Local Council Clerks
	LP
	Our membership had lapsed therefore the join fee would need to be paid

	Church Yard
	LP
	Has been referred back to the Diocese


KDC were pleased with the councils self help approach.

Councillors also agreed that Parishioners with specialist skills that would be willing to help in an emergency should make themselves known to Councillor David Byrne who would act as response co-ordinator.
4. Council to resolve to authorise the signing of orders for payment 
Authorised proposed by Councillor Zweck and seconded by Councillor Tyler
	Item
	Amount

	Clerks Services
	£282.60

	Invoice for Christmas Tree on Green
	£60.00

	WALC Clerks Training
	£52.88

	The Good Companions
	£90.00

	ink Cassettes for the Photocopier
	£119.85

	Total 
	£605.33


Transfer from Deposit account to current account of £600.00 was authorised proposed by Councillor Moore and Seconded by Councillor Blanthorn.
5. The Council resolves to set up a working party of three Councillors to review insurance policy needs for the coming year and make recommendations at the May meeting 
Carried forward to next meeting (12th May)
6. The Council resolves to set up a working party of three Councillors to provide the Council with recommendations for the Registration of the Village Green with the Land Registry at the May meeting
Carried forward to next meeting (12th May)
7. Councillor Moore to proposed that Shalbourne should enter for Medium Village competition this year.

Carried. 
Councillor Moore proposed a committee of 3 to prepare entry details and publicity. Committee of Councillors Moore, Zweck and Blanthorn(Chair) was formed. Carried.
8. Parish Plans. The council resolves to present the case for the Parish Plan at the Village Assembly and to form a parish plan project team made up of members of Council and the public.
The Clerk was instructed to re-circulate the minutes of the ad hoc meeting held on 4th February.

Examples of small village questionnaires are in circulation.

Councillor Moore proposed The Chairman should set up a small committee (say 3 strong) to arrange details before the Village Assembly. 

9. The Council instructs the Clerk to write to the Highways Department of WCC to request yellow box markings outside of the School entrance. Councillor Zweck informed the Clerk that we would be unable to have yellow box markings as it is not possible to police them. Instead Councillor Zweck proposed that the Clerk write to Highways to request that the SLOW signs be re-instated on the approaches to the school.
10. Committee Reports: The Council to resolve to accept the Committee reports and give further directions as appropriate from the following committees.
a. Environment (Councillor Preston)  Progress Report on central village sewage flooding

Following my first contact with Thames Water in November 2007, I am pleased to report there is some progress.

We have been able to obtain a printout of the entire village sewage system.

I have established personal contacts with Thames Water, in their Customer Relations Department and in their Area Business Unit, the latter being the Department responsible for direct on site management of sewage leakage problems.

I have acquainted both departments with the history of the difficulty we have here, and have correlated this with the possibility of further development at Ropewind.

I have persuaded them to bring forward the date of the promised CCTV inspection in Burr Lane, Kingston Road and Rivar Road, and this was completed on 4th March. Inspection of the pipes has shown that structurally they are in excellent order, but it is clear that the dead-end layout of the stretch in Burr Lane will continue to be a problem.

In conversation with one of my contacts at Thames I suggested the possibility that there might be regular, contracted inspection and flushing to the relevant stretches of our pipes, perhaps twice a year, so that our system would be managed in a positive way applying the principle of preventative maintenance on a regular basis rather than waiting for flooding episodes. They said that this is done in other situations similar to our own, and was definitely a possibility which we can discuss at a later stage.

I have requested Thames to send me a copy of their report in writing, and further communication will be based on this.

In discussion with the men who did the CCTV inspection with whom I was able to spend some time, it was raised by them that our situation could be greatly improved if everyone in the village were to be encouraged to moderate and review what is put into the domestic sewage system here, and arrangements are currently being made in consultation with Parish Council members to circulate a leaflet I have located, published by Thames Water, which is specifically designed for this purpose.

I have confirmed all significant outcomes of my conversations with Thames Water to them in writing. This material is held here and may be inspected by Council Members at any time.

b. Flooding (Councillors Moore and Tyler)

Cllr Zweck arranged for  digging out of silted-up ditches in the areas -

*Around village green

                    *Ham Rd near The Coppice

WCC Highways dept have so far not reacted to our request  to re-direct  surface water from Rivar Rd  before it reaches properties around The Lynch area. However three grips have been improved  higher up Rivar Rd. 
Councillors Moore, Tyler and Zweck are have a copy of the Parish drainage and sewage system and are working to identify who are the responsible authorities for clearing and maintaining the drainage ditches and sewage system.

c. Footpaths (Councillor Moore)

WCC ROW dept have not yet dealt with the problems of access and waymarking in the Oxenwood area but have done a good job in clearing the bye-way between the airfield and Oxenwood village.

WCC have produced a Consultation Document entitled 'Rights of Way Improvement Plan  for Wiltshire County Council' which was required by Governement (who provide no money for improvements) and we have been asked to comment. The document lists 121 Improvement topics which are very expensive but not costed.  I cannot support the topics as it seems that their only source of funding would be Council Tax. However the document will be available in the village shop until 24th March and comment would be welcome.

In addition The Wiltshire Ramblers Association are canvassing support from Councils for more expenditure on ROW. Again I feel that this should not be supprted without a visible 'price tag'.

d. Highways (Councillor Zweck)
Parish Steward has cleared the road of gravel in Mill Lane and widened the drainage grips at the top of Rivar Road.

Notification of the next 3 months work programme has been passed to Councillor Zweck.

e. Planning (Councillor Blanthorn)

Planning Applications received 2 applications for tree work
Planning Requests granted by KDC none to date
Appeals no further information available on the Melrose Cottage appeal.
f. Police (Councillor Theobald)
Covered by PC Baylis’ report at in the open session of the meeting.

g. Transport (Councillor Blanthorn)
Buses appear to be running on time the train service remains poor.

11. Summary of correspondence received (Paper C)
	Date received 
	Item
	Action required
	Responsibility
	Completion 

	23.01.08
	Events planning
	
	Circulated electronically
	

	26.01.08
	Community Cleansing Grant application
	14th March 2008
	
	

	26.01.08
	Preparations for future flooding
	
	Information only
	

	26.01.08
	Best kept Village Competition
	
	Jim Moore
	

	28.01.08
	One Council for Wiltshire 
	
	Information only
	

	31.01.08
	Love Food Hate Waste Campaign
	
	Information only
	

	06.02.08
	Planning Application

K/58090/TR1
	26th Feb 2008
	Planning Committee
	27.02.08

	07.02.08
	WALC Newsletter
	
	Information only
	

	18.02.08
	Civil Parking Enforcement amendment order 2008
	Display on notice board
	Clerk
	Done

	21.02.08
	St George’s Day booklet
	information
	Passed to David Byrne 26.02.08
	

	26.02.08
	Boundary Changes report
	For consideration
	Passed to Leslie Green 26.02.08
	

	01.03.08
	Planning Application K/58216/TR2
	21.03.08
	Planning Committee
	


12. Community First Aid Course (Clerk) 
We are still awaiting a response from KDC following the provision of the additional information that had been requested.

13. Date of next meetings 7th April Parish Assembly, 12th May Parish Council AGM
